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                            Highnam Parish Council
       Lassington Oak                                  Highnam ~ Linton ~ Over ~ Lassington
Minutes a Meeting of Highnam Parish Council
held in The Old School on Tuesday 9 July 2013
Present: Cllrs: M Heenan (Chairman), D Davies, D Nelson, W Davis, C Penny, 
In attendance: Mr. R Hicks (Clerk), Cllr P Awford, Mr R Brogden of Bruton Knowles and 4 members of the public.
Richard Brogden, Bruton Knowles attended the meeting to advise Council of proposals for the Timberyard site in Two Mile Lane.  Problems have been experienced with letting of the site, so an alternative of developing the site was being considered.  Chairman thanked Mr. Brogden for the information, and advised that Council would comment on any proposal at the appropriate time.
Public Forum:   
A question was asked whether a letter had been received by Council, referring to the Affordable Housing proposal, and whether comment could be made from the floor when the item was discussed on the Agenda.  Chairman advised that procedure did not allow this.
            A question was asked whether there were proposals to have a one way traffic system

            through Two Mile Lane.  Cllr Awford replied that there were no plans.  Cllr Davies 

            said that plans had been considered in the past but had always failed.

            A question was asked whether there could be cross hatching at the traffic lights at the 

            B4215 junction with A40.  The reply was that it was unlikely that there would be any 

            Major spend on this road in the near future.

            Comment was made that it was good that the potholes in Lassington Lane had at last

            been filled today.

            A question was asked regarding the moving of the bus stop in Maidenhall should the 

            proposed development by 9 Maidenhall go ahead.  Reply was made that any costs 

            would be the responsibility of the developer.              

1.      Apologies for Absence 
Apologies were received from Cllr S Bennett and Cllr Y Watkins 

2.     Members of the Council are invited to declare any interest they may have in the business set out below:
            None declared.

   3.      Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting held on 11 June 2013
            The minutes were received and signed by the Chairman as an accurate record.
4.      County Councillor’s Report 
Cllr P Awford reported that a £20K locality budget had been confirmed for each Councillor. Money had been set aside for weed spraying in Highnam and for drainage works on the cycle path.  He reported that Highgrove House in Minsterworth was closing, and the last residents had been relocated.  He asked for a robust response from Highnam to the Flood Risk Strategy Survey, particularly with regard to surface water;  this has been done by Chairman.  Clerk would send copy of Email correspondence with R. Waters GCC regarding cycle path repairs.  
5.      District Councillor’s Report 
Cllr Davies reported that Executive Committee had been discussing Neighbourhood plans. He also reported that he had received a letter from Mr Nicol regarding ‘Land to the rear of 3 The Paddocks’.  There had been only a small number of Affordable Homes built built within Tewkesbury Borough.  JCS is still in progress, and it is likely that some building will be done in Highnam; every effort is being made to get the best result for Highnam, and any proposals are not likely to be law until 2015.
6.      Clerk’s Report
            Clerk reported that a cost of £250 had been obtained for a replacement rope ladder on the castle at the Play Park; repair was not urgent as the ladder is still functional and safe. An Email had been received complaining of trees/brambles growing into the road at Wetherleigh Drive causing damage and a road safety issue; Clerk advised that he could not see the problem; Cllr Nelson is to have a look and report his findings.  A VAT Refund claim had been submitted and approved for £2501.  The CPRE AGM was on 10 July, and GAPTC AGM on 17 July if anyone wanted to attend.  The weekly report on the Play Park has identified problems with children digging large holes in the mound again, and holes appearing in the fence.
7.       Parish Open Space/Right to Bid/Village Green
            Clerk had produced and circulated a list of Green Areas to be specified as Village                
assets. There are a few other areas to be added to the list, and then list is to be sent to TBC.  Criteria for Village Green status was discussed; Chairman is to form a small sub-committee to start the process, and an appeal is to be made in the Link.

8.       Community Day/Affordable Housing
      Chairman thanked those who had helped on the stand at the Fun Day.  Martin Hutchings GCC had provided some early figures showing 83% in favour, but was waiting in case there were other forms to be returned.  There had been a further offer of land for the project as a result of the Fun Day event.  Cllr Davies said that we need to press on with this matter, and pointed out that planners response in usually no in the first instance, but Parish Council should refer to Localism Bill and point out that TBC can only advise now. 
9.       Bus Shelters
Clerk asked what construction would be used if we go ahead with a shelter at Over.  He is to obtain details and prices for alternatives.
10.     Celebrate Your Space Grant
           Clerk reported that up to £2000 could be available through lottery funding for projects  

           successful completion.  Cllr Nelson to look at areas including MUGA.

11.     Hedgetrimmer

            Clerk asked for approval to spend £329.99 on Ryobi hedgetrimmer, for use by Garden 

            Club to maintain grounds of Village Halls; approved, all in favour.

12.     Planning

	13/00690/FUL
	Mr & Mrs N McClearie
	7 The Range, GL2 8NL
	Erection of single storey extension to rear


There were no objections .
13.       Finance   - 

           To approve invoices for payment

	RBS a/c
	Cheque
	Power
	 

	28 June 2013
	Admin Costs
	S/O
	       13
	£    360.75

	 9 July 2013
	K Cudby
	000039
	   S137
	£    280.94

	 9 July 2013
	J Warwick
	000040
	   S137
	£    110.00

	 9 July 2013   
	Trophies Plus Medals
	000041
	   S137
	£      43.59

	 9 July 2013
	Highnam Cricket Club
	000042
	   S137
	£      50.00

	 9 July 2013
	Guy Shankster
	000043
	         4
	£    191.25

	 9 July 2013
	HCCT
	000044
	       29
	£      18.00

	 9 July 2013
	Machine Mart
	000045
	       41
	£    329.95


            Invoices were approved for payment.

Suggestion was made that we try opening a Paypal account to resolve the problem with Fast Hosts payment for our web hosting; Clerk to action.
14.  Bank Reconciliation

	Bank reconciliation June 2013

	RBS Account

	Balance at 31 May 2013
	£38,744.16
	Payments June 2013
	£878.60

	Receipts June 2013
	£3.06
	Restricted funds
	£20,625.50

	 
	
	Operating balance
	£17,243.12

	Recreation Ground Project

	Balance at 27/06/2012
	£3,627.27
	Restricted funds
	£625.05

	 
	
	
	 

	 
	 
	Operating balance
	£3,002.22

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Restricted funds in RBS a/c
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Project Reserves
	£10,000.00
	
	

	Council Reserves
	£10,000.00
	
	

	Fun Day Reserves
	£625.50
	
	

	Unpaid Cheques
	£0.00
	
	

	
	£20,625.50
	
	


15.     Residual Items
1.  Chairman referred to a letter he had received from Mr D Ball regarding the future  
     of housing in Highnam.  Chairman suggested forming a sub-committee with Cllr

     Nelson and others to look at the possibility of a Neighbourhood Development Plan
     Cllr Davies pointed out that this process was not without expense, must get 51% 

     of any vote and could not stop JCS although the Plans of Churchdown, Innsworth 

     & Sudeley Castle were likely to be approved.  Chairman to ask Mr Ball if he would 

     join committee. An appeal for other volunteers to be made in Link.
2. Cllr Nelson commented on brambles and overgrown hedges around School, and 

      had spoken with Cllr Awford.

3. A cycle track has started to take form in Lassington Woods; this is a Conservation 
area.  A piece is to put in the Link. 

4. A complaint had been received that some hedge had been taken out to gain access for the building of the new Sports Hut, without being previously netted to prevent nesting.

5. A further complaint had been made that the old hut was not supposed to have been demolished, rather removed as a whole.  Also that gravel had been spilt outside of the building areas which could result in a child being injured if they were to fall on it.  This is to be raised with Building Control. 

6. Reference was made to a silver birch between Maidenhall and Little Lancarridge which may need to be looked at for safety reasons.
7. Clerk was asked to write to Mrs K Cudby congratulating her on a very successful Fun Day.
The meeting closed at 8.45pm

Next meeting  10 September 2013 at 7.30pm in Old School Room                                                                      
 Signed______________________________________________   Date __________________
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